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Potentate's 
Message

Nobles,
As you heard in the Stated Meeting on 
April 19th (if you were there), the Annual 
Calendars are no more.  I realize most 
units depended on them to raise money 
however, we were at a point that if we continued producing 
them we would lose money. So with that said, here are some 
ways that your unit can continue to make money and support Al 
Kaly as well. Units could sell advertisements for the Dust, golf 
tournament, basketball tournament, and the softball tournament 
(once a plan is installed for next year).  There are many ways 
to continue making money; now these are not the only ways, 
you can come together as a unit (or join with another unit) and 
come up with ideas as well. 
The Spring Ceremonial has been changed to August 17th, 
it will be held in conjunction with the Margarita Fest at the 
CO Springs Shrine Club. On that same day, we will also have 
the Arch Ceremony; which is a grand ceremony to have new 
Nobles attend.  This ceremony is very enlightening and an 
experience they will not forget. This ceremony is the only 
full Ceremonial that will take place; the Fall Ceremonial has 
also been cancelled.  Before you call the office with questions, 
we will continue to have short form ceremonials as needed 
throughout the year; therefore, we encourage you to get your 
candidate(s) to attend the August 17th ceremony. The October 
Fest is a go for September 28th, we will have all the same 
activities as last year and we are looking into adding more this 
year.  
Don’t forget…August 17th is also the day we are calling in 
the Hogs (piggy banks), so bring them in and get your moneys 
worth of food and drink. Now the menu has not been set for 
this event, but more than likely it will not be pork. Somehow, 
calling in the hogs and pulled pork were connected. Calling in 
the hogs is saying bring in those little piggies full of money.
Fraternally Yours,
James Hinojosa

Board of Directors    (Elective Divan)
Potentate			   James Hinojosa
Chief Rabban			   Brian Carter
Assistant Rabban		  Ray Singmaster
High Priest and Prophet	 Larry Weed
Oriental Guide			  Bill Davidson
Treasurer			   Dave Stevens, P.P.
Recorder			   Bart Guthrie, P.P.

Appointive Divan
1st Ceremonial Master	 Michael "Bo" Cruz
2nd Ceremonial Master	 Jay Bernard
Director			   Jim Eaches, Sr., P.P.
Marshal			   Terry “Doc” Collinson
Chaplain			   Bill Sheard, P.P.
Captain of the Guard		  LeRoy Lindsey
Outer Guard			   Dennis Feister
Outer Guard			   Paul Nigro

Imperial Council Representatives
James Hinojosa	 Brian Carter

C.S.S.A. Representatives
James Hinojosa	 Brian Carter		
Ray Singmaster	 Dave Stevens, P.P. (Ad Vitam)

W.S.A. Representative
Billy Thornburg, P.P. (Ad Vitam)

Int’l Shrine Horse Patrol Past Presidents
Allan Ake, P.P.
Gale Fortney
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Al Kaly Shriners invites you to join us for 
Dinner and Cigars FUNdraiser!!  

Limited seating available.  Buy your tickets now!

July 20, 2019 @ 6:00 PM
$50.00 Per Guest

Ticket includes Steak Dinner, Wine, 
Cigar and Libations

Purchase Tickets: Roy Decker - 719-663-3176  (Royadecker@gmail.com)
Al Kaly Office @ 719-544-0658

**Proceeds are for the benefit of Al Kaly Shriners and payments 
are not deductible as a Charitable Contribution**

CIGARS - DINNER - 
FUN- FELLOWSHIP 

PRESENTED BY AL KALY SHRINERS

awards
Congratulations to the following Nobles that received awards at 
the April 19, 2019 stated meeting.

25 Years Service	 50 Years Service
Robert Allen	 Bill D. Baker
Donald Bosin	 Ronald L. Eason
Lawrence M. Brase	 Konrad C. Kleeberg
Wayne K. Clark	 William N. Patton
David L. Coberly		
David C. Dickey	 $100M Club Certificate
Thomas S. Eagle	 Ray Singmaster
Eric L. Ellithorpe		
Kenneth L. Hefty	 Silver Star
William E. Horst	 John Bower
Arthur D. Jones	 Bo Cruz
Ernest B. Jones	 Richard Rohrbacher
Dexter D. Koons	
William E. Lester	 Gold Star
Eugene Littlepage	 Doc Hathaway
Frank J. Manley	 Howard Magan
James L. Mitchell	 J.D. Potter
Vivian M. Musgrove	 Bill Sheard
Donald L. Niles	 Dick Sater
Edward J. Powszukiewicz	
Frank L. Pyle	 Chaplain Emeritus
Earnest E. Schumacher, Jr.	 Bill Sheard
Dennis C. Shepherd	
Dwayne L. Weyers		
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	 June

7	 Stated Meeting, Pueblo Shrine Club
14	 OV, Mon-Ark Shrine Club
15	 Parade, Salida, CO
18	 OV, Trinidad Shrine Club
22	 Parade, Cripple Creek
23	 OV, Band
28, 29, 30	 Imperial Session Nashville, TN 

July
1,2,3,4	 Imperial Session (Cont.) Nashville TN
4	 Parade, Monument
9	 Parade, Pikes Peak or Bust, Colo Spgs
20	 Al Kaly Dinner and Cigars (Al Kaly 

Fundraiser)
20	 Parade, Fowler
26	 OV, Sand Dunes Shrine Club
27	 Parade, Monte Vista

August
3	 Colorado Clay Shoot Out (Al Kaly 

Fundraiser)
9	 OV, Southeast Shrine Club
10	 Parade, Lamar
11	 Annual Picnic and Raffle
12	 Golf Tournament
16	 Parade, Rocky Ford
17	 Summer Ceremonial/Calling in the Hogs/

Margarita Fest
19,20,21,	 CSSA
22,23,24	 CSSA
31	 OV, Escalante/San Juan Basin Shrine Clubs

5 Convenient Locations
2495 S. Academy Blvd.

1234 E. Fillmore St.
1107 N. Academy Blvd.

4441 Integrity Center Point
(Northwest Corner of Powers and Barnes)

Pueblo
3630 N. Freeway

Sit Down Food at Fast Food Prices!

UpcominG EventsOfficial Call of the 
Potentate

Notice is hereby given that the next stated meeting
will be held at:

Pueblo Shrine Club
7:30pm

June 7, 2019

Attest:
     Bart Guthrie, P.P.		  James Hinojosa
     Recorder			   Potentate
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Tidbits for  
Membership Growth 

By Michael A. “Bo” Cruz
I researched Webster, Oxford, Freedom Dictionary, Wikipedia, et al., with 
the intent of finding an appropriate definition for the word “membership”.  
All either used the words “member”, “group”, or “society” in a futile attempt 
to accurately define the word, to my disappointment. 

For a moment there, I experienced a conundrum that these well-known 
academic references were negligent by not providing me something that 
I could dig my teeth into until I realized that “Shriner membership” has 
meat, substance, and a clearly defined purpose. So I re-engaged my thought 
process and fine-tuned my research by searching for the term “Freemasonry” 
and found a more in-depth and well-defined, thought provoking definition:  
“Freemasonry: an instinctive sympathy or fellow-feeling between people 
with something in common [e.g. children].” (https://www.google.com, 
definition, freemasonry).  I could have spent hours looking for a more 
eloquent definition for “Shriner membership” but given the audience of this 
article, further research was unnecessary.  

So, why do I write this article?  We, as Nobles (and to a huge benefit, the 
Ladies) are connected by a common bond and purpose—whether it be 
fellowship, a desire for philanthropic engagement, or improving the lives 
of our Shriners’ children.  Hence, as Shriners, we can display that vibrant 
calling to promote our philanthropic mission, recruit new members, and 
increase its rolls by confidently relying on the long-termed phrase, “Make 
a Good Man Better!” which, since time immemorial, has served as the 
Masonic objective. 

Perhaps we can look at ourselves introspectively as being true pillars of 
our society and reflect on the old adage of “Ask One to Be One”. For many 
years, I asked myself “why should I wait for a friend to ask me if they could 
become a Mason (Shriner, et al.)?  Why couldn’t I be pro-active and do the 
asking…of my next door neighbor, a co-worker, family member, or fishing 
buddy…all of whom I have known since forever?”  

If we are genuinely concerned about attracting and retaining Al Kaly 
members, couldn’t we make a conscious effort of spreading Shriners 
International’s mission statement:”…providing the highest quality care 
to children with neuromusculoskeletal conditions, burn injuries and other 
special healthcare needs within a compassionate, family-centered and 
collaborative care environment”?  

Granted, not every personality we come across has the desire to become 
Shriner but by the same token, why should we be reluctant or feel burdened 
by promoting the organization and its mission; or, have we reached a state of 
complacency where we are no longer proud of being a Shriner? 

On a more uplifting note, I have noticed a tremendous growth in certain 
Blue Lodge membership over the past year. From my perspective, the reason 
for their growth can be attributed to the degree of “prioritization” given 
to recruitment and philanthropic activities—education notwithstanding—
all of which creates positive impressions of these organizations in their 
communities and societies, which has eventually led to growth and long 
term retention. 

We do not need a facelift. What we offer is not only special but a blessing 
to society. Perhaps we can start by spreading this blessing in our Appendant 
houses and not only recruit for prospective members from the craft but also 
encourage the Leadership to pursue a Shriner membership.  

As a final thought provoking note: if we fail to confront complacency and 
disregard the pursuit of promoting the Shriner mission we may very quickly 
realize this “no-action” syndrome to be an nonnegotiable obstruction to our 
organization; but, worse yet, a devastating demise to  Al Kaly, sooner rather 
than later.  

Team 
Members 
Needed

by Ill Sir James Hinojosa, 
Potentate

As you know, every year we are faced 
with the dilemma of membership.  Al 
Kaly has invested in Noble Harold “Rox” Roxburgh and sent him to 
Tampa for training on how to turn our membership issue around. 
However, he can not do this alone; it is a team effort which we do not 
have at this time.  While we currently have Noble Rox as the Chairman, 
we need other team players to assist with in the following areas: 

1)	 Recruitment - Priorities include checking that all Member Referral 
Prospects are being mentored, Organize Prospects for the Ceremonial, 
Organize Member Referral Functions/Legacy Events/ Shrine info Night

2)	 Masonic Relations - Priorities include Encouraging “Sincere” 
Lodge Support, provide lodges with upcoming Shrine events and note 
the fact that support for Masonry goes up, down and laterally across all 
the Masonic houses

3)	 Retention - Priorities include non-paying dues committee meeting 
to review results, issues, and recommendations for remittance of dues, 
provide an accurate Delinquent Dues update to Clubs and Units, ensure 
Retention Letter #2 – is mailed to Nobles between January and March of 
each year, Continue Noble Birthday Calls/Cards

4)	 Restoration - Priorities include contacting the current delinquent 
members to inform them of their status, continue to work on previous 
years suspensions, assist with working current year Non Paid Dues, 
convene a monthly meeting to discuss progress and/or concerns

The Chairman has his own list of duties as well however, it becomes 
difficult to accomplish them without the assistance of a team.  Far too 
many times we put membership on one person, and it is actually a team 
effort. As of now, we have two Nobles that have already stepped up to 
help, but we need more. 

At the heart of being a Shriner is helping the children and supporting 
the mission of the Shriners Hospitals for Children.  While it would be 
easy to depend on others to do the heavy lifting, being a Mason and 
a Shriner is about a greater picture; one that espouses Service Before 
Self, it’s not an organization that can survive on individualism.  So in 
order to keep the fraternity alive and active, here is your chance to be to 
make a difference in the continued success of Al Kaly Shrine.  An active 
and engaged Membership Team is just one spoke in the wheel that will 
keep Al Kaly moving forward for generations to come.  Become part of 
the team that can make a difference in Al Kaly’s future…be part of the 
MEMBERSHIP TEAM!!!!!!!!

Please contact Noble Rox if you would like to help him.
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Fund Raising
by Bart Guthrie, P.P.
Recorder

You’re probably tired of hearing this; but, Al 
Kaly has enjoyed considerable success with 
its fundraising to cover our operating expenses 
and keep dues increases to a minimum.  This 
is not so in our Lodges and other Masonic 
appendant bodies.  Or, at least those in which 
I’m a member.  Thank you for your support; but, 
it’s never ending.  Now it’s time for our annual 
raffle…

By now, you’ve received your tickets for the annual raffle which will 
be held on August 11, 2019.  We have some great prizes starting with 
the beautiful, unique Seiko wall clock graciously donated by Armstrong 
Jewelers.  Tickets are $20 each or six for $100.  Purchase tickets for 
yourselves, your family, and sell them to your friends.  This is one of our 
most successful fundraisers and we need your support to have it continue.  
Your Board of Directors have a number of other new “fun”draisers this 
year.  I won’t steal their thunder; but, you’ll be reading about them very 
soon.  You’re promised a good time and you’ll be helping your Shrine.  
And most importantly, you’re providing assistance in keeping dues lower.

Oriental Guide
by Bill Davidson

Greetings!  As we complete the first third of the 
year we look back and say where has the time 
gone?  The year is moving by quickly.  We are 
about to enter parade season and kick things into 
high gear, with so many activities taking place 
over the next several months.  The Apple Blos-
som Parade kicked off the season, then into Fib 
Ark and all the OVs.  Hope to see as many of you 
as possible out participating in the parades, as well 
as, along the routes cheering for the Shriners as 
they parade by.

The one constant we see is the membership shrinking.  We need to attract new 
members into our fraternity as well as keep the current members.  If you know 
of a potential Shriner, I highly encourage you to take him under your wing and 
talk to him about becoming a Shriner.  Don’t stop there, reach out to some of the 
“older” members that have been absent and bring them back into the member-
ship.  We need to grow our membership.

Lady Rhonda and I have enjoyed ourselves so far and will continue to do so 
under Ill. Sir James and Lady Liz’s guidance as well as the other Divan mem-
bers.  We look forward to the rest of the year with everyone and again, we hope 
to see you all at the parades, circuses, OVs and whatever else we have going on.  
It is going to get busy and fun.  You can’t have fun if you don’t come out and 
participate!

al kaly So. Co
golf tournament

Monday, August 12, 2019
Cheyenne Shadows Golf Club (Ft. Carson)

8:00 a.m. (shotgun start)

4 Person Scramble($85 Per Person)
Hole Sponsor (Returning): $100

Hole Sponsor (New): $125
(*Hole Sponsors will have their business sign placed at a hole(s) along 
the course)
Mulligans:  3 for $10
(Available @ Putting Green/Driving Range at 7:00 a.m.)
Signup: No Later Than - August 8th

Directions:  Enter at Fort Carson’s Gate 5 from Hwy 115.  The guards 
will have a list with the names of all participants; let them know you are 
there for the Al Kaly Southern Colorado Golf Tournament.

Questions/Concerts: Contact Joe Albo (719) 671-3780 or  
email: ja-golf@msn.com
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Albert J. Grazioli 
Pasadena, CA

Born:	 August 14, 1926
Created:	 September 13, 1990
Died:	 April 8, 2019

Henry T. Southway
 Alamosa, CO

Born:	 August 18, 1941
Created:	 June 9, 1972
Died:	 March 7, 2019

In Memoriam
As of:  February 28, 2019  

“Do not stand at my grave and weep,
I am not there, I do not sleep.

I am in a thousand winds that blow,
I am the softly falling snow.

I am the gentle showers of rain,
I am the fields of ripening grain.

I am in the morning hush,
I am in the graceful rush.

Of beautiful birds in circling flight,
I am the starshine of the night.
I am in the flowers that bloom,

I am in a quiet room.
I am in the birds that sing,
I am in each lovely thing.

Do not stand at my grave and cry,
I am not there.  I do not die.

		  Mary Elizabeth Frye

August 11, 2019
Metcalf Park Fountain, CO • 11:00am – 4:00pm

There is no cost to members and their family.  Reservations are needed 
as to let the cooks know how much food to prepare and how much drink 
to obtain.  The annual raffle will take place at 2:00 p.m.  Come out and 
enjoy lots of fun and fellowship!  Games for the kids.  

**Note: Please make your reservations for the annual picnic no later 
than Wednesday, August 7, 2019, by contacting the Al Kaly Office @ 
(719) 544-0658.

al kaly
ANNUAL PICNIC

 
   Daughters of the Nile 

Membership
As Of: April 30, 2019

	 Creations:	 1
	 Affiliations:	 0
	 Restorations:	 1
	 Demits:	 0
	 Suspensions:	 2
	 Deaths:	 2
	 Resignations:	 0
	 Net Total:	 537
	 Associates:	 20 

Grand Total:	 557
On April 30, 2018 

Al Kaly membership 586

by Karen Mendenhall, Queen

On June 9th, Daughters of the Nile members will be attending our 
annual Supreme Session which will be held in Reno, Nevada this year. 
A number of our Shriner husbands will accompany us. One of the 
highlights of the event will be the Imperial Potentate’s acceptance of the 
money raised over the past year by Daughters of the Nile for Shriners 
Hospitals for Children. Last year we raised over one million, seven 
hundred thousand dollars. This year we hope to top that. I will report on 
how much we raised for this wonderful charity in the next Dust. 
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Jerry Allin, Secretary
495-1062

Mon-Ark Shrine Club pueblo Shrine Club

As we come into spring and summer, the Pueblo Shrine Club had its 
final dinner meeting on May 3rd, 2019.  We will be dark for the summer 
months and will resume on September 6th, 2019, with our annual Steak 
Fry and the Official Visit of our Potentate, Ill Sir James Hinojosa.  
Attendance at our monthly breakfasts has been sparse, we would like 
to see more of our Shriners and their ladies come out to join us…bring 
some friends too!  In May, members of the Mule Train came down to 
assist with cooking breakfast and they brought along a couple of the 
mules to show off! 

(719) 578-0035
HENRY B. EASTLAND

ATTORNEY AT LAW
SINCE 1972

•	 WILLS
•	 TRUSTS
•	 ESTATE ADMINISTRATION
•	 GUARDIANSHIPS
•	 CONSERVATORSHIPS
•	 CONTESTED ESTATE MATTERS
•	 HOURLY FEES
•	 FREE PARKING

320 E. Costilla Street
Colorado Springs, CO 80903

by Bob McCormick
Nobles and Ladies!!! Please plan to attend the Mon-Ark Shrine Club Official 
Visit of Illustrious Sir James Hinojosa and First Lady Liz on Friday, June 14, 
2019. The event will be held at the Chaffee County Fairgrounds in Poncha 
Springs, CO.

The OV will begin with Oasis {Light Appetizer’s} at 5:30 p.m. and Dinner 
Buffet at 6:00 p.m. The menu is Smoked Prime Rib, Smoked Turkey, Baby 
Baked Potatoes, Sautéed Vegetables, Fresh Baked Rolls/Butter, Au jus, Horse-
radish, Salad with Ranch-Bleu Cheese-Pineapple Mango, Blueberry Cobbler 
Cheesecake, and Tea/Coffee/Water. Cash bar is available. Cost of the dinner is 
$30.00-NOBLES {LADIES-NO CHARGE}. Please RSVP your reservations 
no later than June 10, 2019. Dinner Reservations are an ABSOLUTE MUST 
for the caterer’s plate count. No late reservations will be accepted. To confirm 
your reservation please send your check to: Mon-Ark Shrine Club, P.O. Box 
533-Salida, CO  81201. The club and Potentate request that all wear their 
summer parade uniforms to the OV. 

Buses have been acquired through the Salida School District for transporting 
everyone from the Gateway Inn & Suites to the event location. A bus will ar-
rive at the motel at around 5:00 p.m. For the Nomads Unit staying at the Four 
Seasons Campground a bus will stop there and pick up everyone on top of the 
hill at the campground entrance at 5:00 p.m. 

Following the parade on Saturday, June 15th, a lunch by donation will be 
available at the Masonic Lodge Hall (140 West 3rd Street).  Reservations are 
not required, just come and enjoy. 

Mon-Ark Shrine Club is looking forward to another great Official Visitation 
with great friends and guests, and we wish to welcome and thank the El Jebel 
Shriners and their Ladies for their participation. 

Questions: contact Bob at (719) 539-5576, robertmccormick478@yahoo.com

Back Row (L-R): Merv Terrill (P.P.), Torry Krutzke, Jim Johnson, Buck, Allan 
Ake (P.P.), Zena, Ray Lingley, Harley Thompson, Larry Weed, and RedDot  
Front Row (L-R): Charles Lingley, Daniel Lingley, and Raymond Lingley

1517 W. Kiowa St.
Colorado Springs, CO 80904

hm (719) 471-9711
jbdclown@hotmail.com
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BAND

Reservations are a must and are made through 
the Al Kaly Shriners Office (719) 544-0658

Reservations must be made no
later than June 5, 2019    

Stated Meeting 
Dinner

Pueblo Shrine Club 
June 7, 2019 at 6:30 p.m.

Cost:  TBD

By Larry Weed
Secretary

Greetings from the 
band!  Don’t you just 
love sunshine? I sure 
do.  The summers here 
in Colorado provided 
plenty of sunshine, and 
we’ve been blessed with 
some nice weather so 
far this year beginning with the Cañon City Music and Blossom Festival 
Parade in May.  We have the Salida Fib-Ark Parade (June 15) and Crip-
ple Creek’s Donkey Derby Days (June 22).  We’re continuing with the 
4th of July parade in Monument (this year actually on the 4th), followed 
by the Fowler “Missouri Days” Parade (July 20), and then stampeding to 
Monte Vista for the Sky High Stampede Parade (July 27th).  In August, 
we’ve got the Hugo Parade (Aug 10th - on the same day as the Lamar 
Sand and Sage), and as we’ve done before, our band plays jointly with 
the VFW Band and follow-up with a performance at the 

Lincoln County Fair.  Then on to the Rocky Ford Arkansas Valley Fair/
Melon Fair and Rodeo Parade (Aug 16th).  We have plenty more parades 
in September and October.

Many of the Shriners in the Al Kaly Shrine Band have demonstrated 
their commitment over several decades supporting a countless number 
of events; sometimes building up new friends, many times growing 
stronger with older ones.  We enjoy our time together, not so much out of 
duty as Shriners, more because we have fun and find that time very well 
spent. All members play well, but thankfully we also have outstanding 
musicians that assist with keeping our sound flowing very well!

The Al Kaly Shrine Band, the oldest unit in the Shrine, provides a well-
rehearsed and disciplined band for Shriners. We furnish music for Shrine 
gatherings and other appearances consistent with the nature and pur-
poses of the Shrine (subject to the approval of the Potentate).  

We’re always expanding our repertoire to provide a variety of music for 
our listeners and for the enjoyment of our members. Regardless of your 
ability, if you are looking for a good time, whether its sunny and hot, 
or not, come on out and join us -- or just come out and listen and let us 
know what you think.  Remember…if you are a musician (young or old) 
it’s never too early or late to become a member of the Al Kaly Band!!!

Shriners Fundraiser
“Colorado Clay Shoot Out”
August 3, 2019 @ 9 A.M.

 
Sponsored by

Al Kaly Shriners (Pueblo, CO), 
El Jebel Shriners (Denver CO), 

& Pikes Peak Gun Club

$125 Per Shooter
Includes: 100 Sporting Clays Targets, Dinner, Music, and 

Awards
(Dinner Only: $30)

Call Pikes Peak Gun Club to RSVP for Event or Dinner
(719) 683-4420

450 S. Franceville Coal Mine Rd.
Colorado Springs, CO 80929

**Proceeds are for the benefit of Al Kaly & El Jebel 
Shriners. Payments are not deductible as a charitable 
contribution**
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It is natural to associate the fez with Shriners Hospitals for Children.  
Because of this, meticulous attention must be given to all fundraising 
activities, including circuses, to make certain that such activities comply 
with the law of the land and that a contributor is not led to believe that 
his money will be used for the Hospitals when all or a portion thereof will 
be used otherwise.  The integrity of our charity and of our fraternity must 
remain above reproach.
Your specific attention is called to the following fraternal and charitable 
bylaws:  
 335.3 USE OF NAME “SHRINERS HOSPITALS FOR CHILDREN.”  
The use of the name “Shriners Hospitals for Children” or reference to 
the Hospitals in connection with any fundraising activity by a temple 
or Noble without the written consent of the Imperial Potentate and the 
Chairman of the board of Trustees of the Hospitals is prohibited.
503.11	  The use of the name “Shriners Hospitals for Children” or 
reference to the hospitals in connection with any commercial product or 
business enterprise is prohibited unless the written consent of the Board 
of Directors and Trustees has been first obtained.
Now, therefore, IT IS HEREBY ORDERED:
1.	 Fundraising for Fraternal Purposes:
No Noble (in his capacity as a Shriner), club, unit, organization of Nobles 
or affiliated of
a.	 An appendant corporation shall engage in any fundraising activity 
without the express written consent of the temple having jurisdiction 
thereof.
b.	 There can be no representation, express or implied, that the proceeds 
will be for the benefit of Shriners Hospitals for Children.
c.	 The temple potentate shall carefully examine all phases of the 
advertising, promotion and solicitation to determine that it complies with 
335.3 and 503.11 of the fraternal and charitable bylaws.
d.	 The temple potentate must approve the terms and provisions of any 
contract for a fundraising activity after receiving the advice of the temple 
attorney, and additionally, as may be required the temple bylaws.
e.	 A copy of the temple potentate’s written consent shall be mailed 
to the Executive Vice President – Shriners International.  Further, such 
written material pertaining to the fundraising activity, as requested by 
the Executive Vice President – Shriners International, shall be promptly 
mailed to him.
2.	 Fundraising for Charitable Purposes:
a.	 No Noble (in his capacity as a Shriner), club, unit, organization 
of Nobles or affiliated or appendant corporations shall engage in any 
charitable fundraising activity other than for Shriners Hospitals for 
Children.  Permission therefore must be first obtained in writing from 
the temple potentate.  The temple potentate must then obtain written 
permission from the Chairman of the Boards of Directors and Trustees.  
This request for written permission shall be sent to the Executive Vice 
President, Shriners International, P.O. Box 31356, Tampa, FL 33631-
3356.
However, a joint charitable fundraising activity with another 501c3 
charity may be authorized provided that a minimum of 50 percent of 
the net proceeds are for the benefit of Shriners Hospitals for Children, 
and the chairman of the boards of directors and trustees determine, on a 
case by case basis, that it is in the best interest of Shriners Hospitals for 
Children and they grant their written permission for the activity.
b.	 100 percent of net proceeds (as defined in the Charitable Fundraising 
– Approval and Reporting provisions of this General Order) from 
charitable fundraising must be given to Shriners Hospitals for Children 
except for such portion thereof as may be permitted to be retained for 

the temple Shrine Hospital Patient Transportation Fund, pursuant to 
the Special Purpose Funds provisions of this General Order.  Provided, 
however, if the Chairmen of the Boards of Directors and Trustees 
determine for good cause shown, that the law of the land requires that 
a portion of the net proceeds must b distributed locally, then they may, 
if they determine if to be in the best interest of Shriners Hospitals for 
Children, grant their written permission for such distribution.
c.	 The temple shall report the results of each charitable fundraising 
activity within sixty days of the activity, pursuant to the Charitable 
Fundraising – Approval and Reporting provision of this General Order.
d.	 This section shall not apply to activities exempt under 335.4b of the 
bylaws of Shriners International.
e.	 Each independent corporation or entity that receives the permission 
of the Chairmen of the Boards of Directors and Trustees to raise money 
for Shriners Hospitals for Children, and which does not have its financial 
statements audited pursuant to 334.5 and 337.8 of the bylaws of Shriners 
International, shall have its financial statements audited by a certified, 
chartered or licensed public accountant shall submit such audit report to 
Shriners International within 120 days of the activity.
3.	 Statement of Purpose and Disclosure:
a.	 Every fundraising activity must contain factual information on 
its solicitation material, tickets, programs and documents, including 
electronically transmitted material, regarding the use of the proceeds.
Examples:  “Proceeds are for the benefit of (____ Shriners) (____shrine 
club)      
  Activities.”
	       “Proceeds are for the benefit of Shriners Hospitals for Children.”
b.	 Every fundraising activity which is not entirely for the benefit of 
Shrines Hospitals for Children shall prominently state on the solicitation 
material, tickets and documents that “payments are not deductible as a 
charitable contribution.”
c.	 There must be compliance with the Revenue Act of 1987 provision 
of any existing general order by U.S. temples.
4.	 Compliance with Applicable Laws:
It is the responsibility of the temple potentate, after receiving the advice 
of the temple attorney, to determine that there is compliance with all 
applicable laws in its jurisdiction for the temple’s fundraising activities.
5.	 Financial Records:
a.	 The temple shall maintain detailed financial records pertaining to 
all fundraising activities involving nobles, clubs, units, organizations of 
nobles or affiliated or appendant corporations.  Details of all revenues 
and expenditures shall be maintained in such financial records.
b.	 The temple must retain such detailed financial records for a period 
of seven years.
c.	 There must be compliance with Financial Reporting on Charitable 
Funds and Activities provision of any existing general order.
6.	 Notification of Nobility:
A copy of the Fundraising Activities provision of this General Order 
shall be printed in the temple publication at least once every calendar 
year.  If there is no temple publication, then a copy shall be mailed to 
each Noble in the temple not later than the last day in March of each 
calendar year.
7.	 Discipline:
Any officer, Noble or temple which violates a provision of Fundraising 
Activities is subject to discipline pursuant to the bylaws of Shriners 
International.  

Fundraising Activites
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   Jim Johnson			   Henry Hrabik   
   Commander                        	 Adjutant

by Craig “Patches” Sparks

Greetings from the Clowns of Al Kaly!  Our weekly appearances at Golden 
Corral have kept us busy and the parade season has officially kicked off.  Our 
OV was held in April and all in attendance had a great time welcoming our 
Potentate and his lady.  Thank you to everyone who attended.  A very special 
thank you to Larry “3 Putt” Newman, Jim “Kazoo” Burger, Bo “Freddy” 
Cruz, Don “Hambone” Hamilton and Dave “Reboot” Bills for their efforts in 
supporting IHOP day…a lot of hours and a lot of balloons!

Sadly, we lost one of our long-standing members.  Noble Phil “Butch” Moran 
passed away on February 7th, 2019.  Please keep his family in your thoughts 
and prayers during this difficult time.

To all of you out in Al Kaly land, you’re welcome to come join us and see just 
how much fun it is to be a clown!  We meet on the second Monday of every 
month at 7PM at the Colorado Springs Shrine Club.

Clowns of Al Kaly
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The Al Kaly Shrine General and Transportation Fund 
are in need of a financial boost.

Help Us Fill This Page!
The increasing cost of operating Al Kaly Temple and transporting kids to the hospital combined with decreasing 
membership has put a strain on the General Fund and Transportation Fund. Please remember both of these funds 

when donating. Your contribution will be listed as below for one year (6 issues). The date posted indicates the year 
and month of your donation. Send your donation to: Al Kaly Shrine – P.O. Box 193, Pueblo, Colorado 81002

General Fund Contributions

Transportation Fund

JUNE 2019
Roger Frazier, Grant Anderson

Harvey Phelps, Grant Anderson
Dick Moran, Grant Anderson
Mike Hobbs, Grant Anderson
Phil Moran, Clowns of Al Kaly
Phil Moran, John & Jane Gnadt
Jay Barrilleaux, John & Jane Gnadt
Phil Moran, Jack & Jan McConnell
Phil Moran, Jerry McGill

MARCH 2019
Jay Barrilleaux, John & Jayne Gnadt
Jack Teel, Wayne McKey
Ruth B. Westcott, Barlow	

Westcott

FEBRUARY 2019
Gale Fortney, Ray & Merry Clark
Gale Fortney,  Shirley Fortney 
Mary Mills, Bob & Phyllis Allen 
Sir Jess L. Tising III, James R.  

Tising
Frank Caffey, Wayne McKey

NOVEMBER 2018
Mary Mills, by Bob & Betty Burr

AUGUST 2018
Wayne McKey, by Bob & Phyllis 

Allen
Bob Hudson, by Bob & Phyllis Allen
Oma Jean Haynie, by Bob & Betty 

Burr
Roger Frazier, by Bob & Betty Burr
Roger Frazier, by Wayne McKey
Bob Hudson, by Wayne McKey
Lorena Bymaster,  by Roger & 

Karen Mendenhall
Billy Sypher, by Roger & Karen 

Mendenhall
Roger Frazier, by Donna Samuelson
Harvey & Adah Phelps, by Donna 

Samuelson
Lorena Bymaster, by B. June 

Williams

B. June Willams, by John & Sharon 
Williams

JUNE 2018
Bob Hudson, by Roger & Karen 

Mendenhall
Bob Smith, by Grant Anderson
Dick Mills,  by Bob & Phyllis Allen
Dick Mills, by Bob & Betty Burr
Dick Mills, by Fremont Shrine Club
Dick Mills, by Bob & Donna Hudson
Dick Mills,  by Wayne McKey
Dick Mills,  by William & Irene 

Sheard
Dick Mills, by Roger & Karen 

Mendenhall
Jerry Long, by Wayne McKey
Jerry Long, by Roger & Karen 

Mendenhall
Norma Cooper,  by Bob & Phyliss 

Allen
Veronica Robbins, Bob & Betty Burr

MARCH 2018
Jean Edwards, by Billy Edwards
Chester Brown, by Luba Brown
Richard Jorgensen, by June B. 	

Williams
Ruth B. Westcott, by Barlow M. 	

Westcott
Larry Eberhardt, by Southeast 

Shrine Club
Joe Fowler, by Southeast Shrine Club
Clarence Reynolds, by Southeast 	

Shrine Club
Hudson
Sir Jess Tising III, by James R. 

Tising

JUNE 2019
Jackson Chandler
Kalyklowns
Pikes Peak Long Ears
Bob & Fran Torgler
Al Kaly Racers & The Little Red One

MARCH 2019
Jon D. Bower
George Cann
Benny C. Lowery

FEBRUARY 2019
Bennie C. Lowery
Charles & Joanne Martin 
Ruhamah #71 Patrol
Al Kaly Band 

NOVEMBER 2018
Jason Bunch
James & Victoria Clark
Les Saylor, Grand Chapter OES
Ben Lowery

JUNE 2018
Frank & Janelle Klein
Motor Escort Potentate's
Jerry Proctor
Bob & Fran Torgler
Jon & Diane Bower

INDIVIDUAL CONTRIBUTIONS

INDIVIDUAL CONTRIBUTIONS

IN MEMORY/HONOR OF...

IN MEMORY/HONOR OF...

JUNE 2019
Clowns of Al Kaly
Kalyklowns
Tomiko Moneymaker
Mule Train

MARCH 2019
Honored Ladies
Legion of Honor

FEBRUARY 2019
Clowns of Al Kaly

NOVEMBER 2018
Bob & Betty Burr

AUGUST 2018
Al Kaly Flivvers
San Juan Basin SC
Tin Lizzies 

MARCH 2019
Carl Sanders, Trinidad Shrine Club
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featured shriner – Tom Sanderson
By Billie Nigro

Tom was born and raised in Colorado’s San Luis Valley 
and attended school, K - 12, at Sargent High School located 
between Monte Vista and Center, Colorado. His dad supported 
his family as a farmer; he enjoyed raising sheep and tending 
to his potato and grain crops. 

Tom attended Mesa College in Grand Junction where he 
earned an Associate’s Degree in Computer Programming.  
After two more years at Adams State, he earned a Bachelor’s 
Degree in Business Education.  He interned for his student 
teaching certification in Colorado Springs at Widefield 
High School.  During this time, he taught business law and 
keyboarding.  He reminisced about a senior, a business law 
student.  The student didn’t believe Tom would flunk him if 
he didn’t turn in his work; the student flunked and they all 
learned: “don’t mess with Mr. Sanderson”.  Upon completing 
his student teaching, he received an offer for a teaching job 

that paid $13,500.  Back 
then, that was a lofty salary!  
Around the same time Tom’s 
dad wanted to retire; so Tom 
decided to return home and 
take over the farm.

Tom met Margaret in 
1962.  He shared a funny 
story from when they were 
dating.  They went on a 
double date to a drive-in 

movie with friends; Tom and Margaret were in the back seat.  
Margaret was wearing shorts and Tom had pulled his pant leg 
up to appear as if he was also wearing shorts to imitate her.  
She reached over to pull his pant leg down when he decided 
to flex his calf muscle.  Tom was a football player so he had 
decent size calves.  Margaret couldn’t get his pant leg down 
over his calf.  Without thinking she said, “Relax, Tom I can’t 
get your pants down!”  In that split second, the couple in the 
front seat immediately whipped around to investigate!  Fast 
forward:  they got married in 1972 and have two kids.  Their 
son is in El Centro, CA, working in the agricultural industry. 
Their daughter is a dermatologist in Colorado Springs and 
she and her husband have three girls. 

Tom is a passionate mule rider and he 
owns two mules.  Since he was three years 
old, he can’t think of anytime in his life 
when he has been without his four-legged 
animals.  For a time, he had a job as a 
Wildlife Technician where he was able 
to ride his mule to locate moose, desert 
bighorn sheep and to perform checks on 
his assigned wildlife area.  One job he 
really loved was raising crops for wildlife.  Additionally, he 
spent time working at CO State University as a Research 
Farm Manager and for the Department of Transportation.    
Since 1994, Tom has been a substitute school bus driver; he 
finds enjoyment in interacting with the children.  

It was in the late 80’s when he decided to become a 
Mason at Monte Vista Lodge #73 and also joined the Fruita, 
CO lodge in the early 2000s.  His granddad and uncle were 
masons so it was logical and natural for Tom to follow their 

example.  On Friday mornings, the Fruita lodge had breakfast 
at a local restaurant.  Any time Tom wasn’t there, he would 
receive calls checking to make sure nothing was wrong.  
Small towns can be wonderful places.  He joined the Al Kaly 
Shriners in the mid-90‘s.  While working in Fruita, he also 
joined El Jebel Temple Shriners.  During his time with El 
Jebel, he became a clown and joined the Little T’s.  When he 
returned to his hometown, he resumed his participation in the 
Sand Dunes Shrine Club as a member of the three-wheelers 
and he transports “Smokin’ Charley”.  

The care Shriners Hospitals for Children gives to the 
children is what drew Tom to become 
a Shriner.  He loves representing the 
Shriners as a clown; the joy and 
smiles it brings to the faces of the 
children is priceless.  Currently the 
Sand Dunes Shrine Club is working 
with two young girls who have 
orthopedic conditions.  One of the 
girls is currently 15 years old and her 
condition is rather complex; it was determined the Philadelphia 
hospital would be best suited to treat her condition.  For all 
her life prior to becoming a Shriners Child, she was unable 
to walk.  With the hospital’s treatment, she is now been able 
to stand on her own.  Her progress has been nothing short 
of miraculous.  The other girl who is much younger is being 
treated at the Shrine Hospital in Salt Lake City; she shows 
signs of improvement with each hospital visit.  

Tom is honored to be serving as President of the Sand 
Dunes Shrine Club; he's currently on his third term.  In addition 
to his presidency, he is also a hospital representative.  He is 
concerned about the declining membership which affects their 
ability to accomplish their goals.  The wives are a hugs part of 
the club.  Their support is invaluable and they help with the 
Shrine Circus.  Most recently, they dedicated several hours 

in Alamosa during iHop's 
pancake breakfast where 
over $1200 was raised.

Over 20 years ago, 
Monte Vista Lodge #73 
built a beautiful lodge 
hall.  While researching 
and working on ways to 
raise the capital necessary 

to construct the facility, they surprisingly received a check 
from a brother Mason.  The check was for $100,000 and all 
their worries were gone…the lodge was built with zero debt!  
While major work such as the cement floors, iron work, and 
heat in the floors was contracted out, the members rolled up 
their sleeves and labored away at most of the interior finish 
work.  They are proud of their facility and while they do rent 
out the hall periodically, they are very selective about their 
clients.  Annually they throw a venison banquet which is a 
popular local event. 

Tom finds quiet and peace in the mountains where his cell 
phone is left behind!  His philosophy is simple:  Enjoy Life!
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Al Kaly welcomes the following new member:

Noble Shawn S. Smith
Durango, CO 1st line signer Noble Dean 
Dooley

Al Kaly Shriners 
Welcomes a New 

Noble

Marketing &
 Communications

by John Larson

I am sure all Shriners are aware that June 6 holds a special meaning for 
our fraternity.  If not let me refresh your memory.  On June 6, 1876, 
the Imperial Council of the Ancient Arabic Order of the Nobles of the 
Mystic Shrine for the United States of America (now known as Shriners 
International) was founded.  To honor our rich history and celebrate the 
founding of our Imperial Council 143 years ago, June 6 of each year 
is now known as Shriners International awareness Day.  On this day, 
Nobles are encouraged to show their pride in being a Shriner by wearing 
a fraternal hat, shirt, lapel pin or other item displaying the fraternal logo.  
Those of you on social media post photos and selfies of you wearing 
your Fez, use the hashtag #proudshriners.

Have you given any thought to how you could help raise money for Shri-
ners Hospitals for Children?  If you think fundraising for the hospitals 
has to be a big event; well think again.  Mary Lou Baily, a member of 
the Daughters of the Nile started a quest to collect pull tabs from pop/
soda and beer cans to raise money for Shriners Hospitals for Children.  
Mary Lou set a goal of collecting 100 pounds of the little aluminum 
pull tabs from what source she could find.  With the help of several 
members of the Hewlett-Packard Agilent Retirees Club and the local 
B.P.O. Elks #309 Mary Lou has obtained the goal, collecting a grand 
total of 106 pounds or about 137,800 tabs (it takes about 1300 tabs to 
make a pound).  The lesson here is twofold.  First, it doesn’t have to be 
a big event, every little bit helps, and second, things don’t have to be 
done entirely by Shriners and their Ladies.  A lot can be accomplished 
by teaming with individuals and/or groups outside of the Shrine.  If any 
of you have ideas for fundraising, no matter how large or small, bring 
them to the Marketing and Communications Committee, or contact the 
office to ensure your idea is within the guidelines set forth by Shriners 
International.

Summer is here and many activities are planned for June and July in-
cluding a Stated Meeting, 4 OVs, 4 parades, and club and unit events.  
All of these activities need your support and participation.  To quote 
Past Potentate Jim Burger, “you can’t have fun if you don’t participate”!

Enjoy the warmer weather…Eileen and I look forward to seeing you at 
the upcoming events

by Richard”Swede” Hanson

We had a great turnout for the Bowl-a-
Thon on April the 7th 2019.  I want to 
thank my co captains WB Randy Sanger 
and WB Cliff Wieger for the help they 
did in getting the gifts we gave out on 
the bowling day; which included one 
new ball donated by Mark (owner of 
Harmony Bowl) and many other gifts. 
We had 20 bowlers who came out and 
had a wonderful time. The Bowl-a-Thon raised $2,060 for the Shriners 
Hospitals for Children.

A shoutout to the past Potentates that 
supported our function:  III. Sir Bob Burr, 
III. Sir Jim Eaches and Lady Rosa, and 
of course present Potentate Ill. Sir James 
Hinojosa, who threw out the first bowling 
ball to kick off the event.  

This fund raiser will take place again next 
year and I hope to see more people come out and enjoy a fun day of 
bowling.  I would be remised if I didn’t take a moment to thank the 
following clubs and units who accepted my 
$50 pledge challenge - Colorado Springs 
Shrine Club, Pueblo Shrine Club, Trinidad 
Shrine Club, Sand Dunes Shrine Club, Al 
Kaly Mule Train, Al Kaly Legion of Honor, 
and Al Kaly Nomads. 

A heart felt thank you to ALL who attended 
for your support; see you next year!!!

AL Kaly 2019
Bowl-a-thon
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KALYKLOWNS

by Howard "Cuz'n Clem" Magan
Dust Reporter

The Kalyklowns are getting ready for parades and 
circuses following our hibernation for the winter. 
IHOP National Pancake Day saw some of the usual 
participants in attendance. We hope to see as many 
as possible coming out to join us this spring and 
summer. 

The San Juan Basin Shrine Club is conducting a raffle this summer.  We 
are only selling 2,000 tickets so the odds are pretty good. 

Our prizes are: First prize, $5,000, Second prize, $2,000 and Third prize, 
$1000, cash.  

Ticket prices:  $20.00 one(1) or $100.00 six(6)

Drawing: September 28, 2019

To obtain tickets contact one of the following individuals:

Dean Dooley @ 970-884-9416 or David Sheetz @ 970-317-7351

San Juan Basin Shrine 
Club raffle

Mon-Ark Shrine Club OV (Salida)
(14 Jun 2019)

Gateway Inn & Suites
1310 E. Rainbow Blvd

Salida, CO  81201
(719-539-2895)

1 Queen: $99 + tax
2 Queen: $129 + tax
2 Double: $129 + tax
1 King: $149 + tax

Breakfast: Yes (Deluxe Continental)
Amenities: Elevator: No; Free Wi-Fi: Yes;

Pet Friendly: No

Sand Dunes Shrine Club OV (Monte Vista)
(26 July 2019)

Sand Hill Inn & Suites
1519 Grande Ave

Monte Vista, CO 81144
(719-352-8535)
Rate: $129 + tax 

Breakfast: Yes (Hot)
Amenities: Hot Tub/Pool – Yes; Free Wi-Fi – Yes;

Pet Friendly: Yes
***Note: Rate is only available for 26 July 2019

South East Shrine Club OV (Lamar)
(9 Aug 2019)
Quality Inn 

1202 N. Main Street
Lamar, CO  81052

(719-336-3427)
1 King: $89 + taxes

2 Queen: $99 + taxes
Breakfast: Yes (Hot)

Amenities:  Hot Tub/Pool – No; Elevator – Yes; 
Free Wi-Fi - Yes; Pet Friendly – Yes

CSSA (Sioux City, Iowa)
Holiday Inn Express & Suites
(Dakota Dunes Event Center)

885 Cottonwood Ln, 
Dakota Dunes, SD 57049

(605-206-2610)
1 King: $89 + tax

2 Queen:  $89 + tax
Breakfast: Yes (Buffet)

Amenities:  Hot Tub/Pool – Yes; Elevator – Yes; 
Free Wi-Fi – Yes; Pet Friendly – No

Durango / Escalante Shrine Club OV
(31 Aug 2019)
Baymont Hotel

2279 Hawkins St
Cortez, CO  81321

(970-565-3400)
1 King: $74 + tax

2 Queen: $74 + tax
Breakfast: Yes (Continental)

Amenities:  Pool/Hot Tub – Yes; Free Wi-Fi - Yes; 
Pet Friendly – Yes
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